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The meeting was called to order at 10.35 a.m. 

AG~DA ITEM 18: APPOINTMENTS TO FILL VACANCIES IN SUBSIDIARY ORGANS AND OTHER 
APPOINTMENTS (continued) 

(a) APPOINTMENT OF FIVE MEMBERS OF THE ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE AND 
BUDGETARY QUESTIONS (A/C.S/36/10) 

1. The CHAIRMAN drew attention to document A/C.S/36/10, concer~ing_the 
nomination by the Federal Republic of Germany of Mr. Jobst Holbern to replace 
Mr. Rudolf Schmidt, who had resigned from ACABQ. There being only one nomination, 
he suggested that the Committee should dispense with a secret ballot. 

2. It was so decided. 

3. The CHAIRMAN said that, if there was no objection, he would take it that the 
Committee wished to recommend, by acclamation, the appointment of Mr. Holborn to 
ACABQ for a term of office beginning on the date on which the plenary Assembly 
approved the appointment and ending on 31 December 1981. 

4. It was so decided. 

AG~DA ITEM 98 : FINANCIAL REPORTS AND ACCOUNTS, AND REPORTS OF THE BOARD OF 
AUDITORS (continued) (A/36/480J A/C.S/36/L.3) 

(a) UNITED NATIONS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME (A/36/5/Add.l) 1 

(b) UNITED NATIONS CHILDREN 1 S FUND (A/36/5/Add.2) J 

(c) UNITED NATIONS RELIEF AND WORKS AGENCY FOR PALESTINE REFUGEES IN THE NEAR EAST 
(A/36/5/Add.3)J 

(d) UNITED NATIONS INSTITUTE FOR TRAINING AND RESEARCH (A/36/5/Add.4)J 

(e) VCLUNTARY FUNDS ADMINISTERED BY THE UNITED NATIONS HIGH COMMISSIOOER FOR 
REFUGEES (A/3 6/5 /Add-. 5) ; 

(f) UNITED NATIONS FUND FOR POPULATION ACTIVITIES (A/36/5/Add.7)J 

5. Mr.SAFFO (Board of Auditors), replying to a point made by the representative 
of Italy concerning Schedule 17 of the UNDP financial accounts, said that pledges 
to trust funds for 1981 were indeed due for payment during 1981. The Board of 
Auditors had not, in fact, commented that contributions for 1981 had not been paid 
by 31 December 1980J rather it had stated that the total outstanding pledges to 
trust funds at 31 December 1980 had amounted to some $24 million (A/36/5/Add.l, 
sect. II, para.lO). Details of that amount had been provided in Note 7 to the. 
UNDP financial statements and agreed with the figures shown under the column of 
Schedule 17 headed "Composition of balance: for 1980 and prior years". The 
figures in the last column of Schedule 17 were intended for guidance only. 
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6. The representative of India had wondered why the Board of Auditors had not 
commented on the Integrated Systems Improvement Project (ISIP) in its current 
report on UNDP. He assured the representative of India that the Board had indeed 
followed up the comments it had made on ISIP in its 1979 report, and had been 
informed by the UNDP Administration that the target of May 1981 had not been met 
and it was now intended that ISIP would be completed by 31 December 1981. In its 
following audit, the Board would examine and report on the problems of 
implementation identified by the Administrator. 

7. A review by the Board following its comments on the UNDP internal audit in 
1979 had revealed that the Professional staff of the UNDP internal audit service 
had increased from six in 1979 to seven in 1980, with two posts remaining vacant. 
Currently, however, only six posts were filled, and three - including the post of 
the Chief - were vacant. The service certainly needed to be strengthened, 
therefore, and the Board would follow up the matter. 

8. There had been found some improvement in UNFPA project management in 1980, and 
efforts continued to be made in that regard. ACABQ had endorsed a request from 
UNFPA to upgrade the Chief of the Programme Division to the Assistant Secretary
General level in order to strengthen UNFPA project activities, and the UNDP 
Governing Council had unanimously approved the recommendation in June 1981. 
Furthermore, the Executive Director of UNFPA had initiated a restructuring exercise 
to facilitate and improve the programming process. He assured the representative 
of India that the Board would continue to monitor the situation, and would also 
keep under review efforts by UNFPA to reduce the level of unspent balances in the 
budgets for projects executed by the specialized agencies. 

9. The Board welcomed the establishment of a management information system by 
UNFPA. In that connexion, it had learnt with appreciation that UNFPA had now 
joined the UNDP computerized general ledger financial report system, which would be 
fully operational by lyJanuaryyl982. It had been assured that UNFPA would monitor 
its management information system closely, particularly as it affected financial 
aspects and cash flows. The Board would follow up on those matters. 

10. The Board was satisfied with the work performed by the internal audit service 
of UNICEF. Further improvements in the functions performed by that service were, 
however, required; the number of Professional staff employed had recently fallen 
from 11 to 9, although the service was expected to cope with an extensive and 
widely scattered operation. 

11. The Board had taken note of the concern expressed by the representative of the 
Soviet Union regarding the 13-per-cent reimbursement rate for overhead costs 
associated with technical co-operation activities financed by UNDP. It would take 
action wherever appropriate. It would, additionally, follow up the other matters 
raised by delegations during the discussion, and comment on them where appropriate 
in its following reports. 
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12. Mr. PAPENDORP (United States of America) said that the work of the Board of 
Auditors was essential in the effort to ensure that the limited resources of the 
United Nations were used effectively and in full compliance with the Financial 
Regulations and Rules. Domestically, the United States was striving to identify 
and eliminate waste, fraud and mismanagement as one important way to maximize the 
use of scarce resources; it looked to the international organizations in which it 
participated to do likewise. 

13. His delegation was substantially in agreement with the report of ACABQ 
(A/36/480), which, however, had made no comment on the report by the Board of 
Auditors on UNITAR. His delegation's comments on UNITAR related strictly to the 
financial management aspects of the financial statement contained in document 
A/36/5/Add.4, and were not intended to replace or foreshadow any substantive 
remarks it might later make in the second Committee under agenda item 71. 

14. His delegation had read with regret in the report of the Executive Director of 
UNITAR (A/36/14) that the Institute's deficit for 1981 was expected to be of the 
order of $312,000. A further grant in aid from the General Assembly to meet that 
deficit such as had been made in 1980, would be unacceptable to the United States 
delegation, which believed that good financial management could prevent UNITAR's 
tendency to incur such deficits. The UNITAR budget for 1980 appeared to have been 
approved without regard to available resources, and certain increases detailed in 
the financial statements for the year ended 31YDecemberyl980 defied understanding. 
Salaries, which had risen only 2yperycent between 1978 and 1979, had risen by 
almost one third between 1979 and 1980. In a period when indications of a 
difficult economic climate were already evident, the Institute's expenditure on 
travel had risen by almost 38ypervcent between 1978 and 1980, and the Institute's 
spending on "hospitality" had rocketed by almost 118yperycent over the same 
period. His delegation would appreciate some explanation of those steep increases 
in expenditure. It imagined that contributions to UNITAR were intended to be 
oriented towards programmes rather than "hospitality" or travel. 

15. Inconceivable as it seemed that rents could do anything but rise in the 
current New York real estate market, UNITAR appeared to have reduced the rent it 
charged to its only tenant from $20,100 in 1978 to $19,500 in each of the two 
succeeding years. UNITAR also had additional prime space it could let; to allow 
such space to go vacant when the Institute could not balance its budget raised 
additional questions about its financial management. The "obstacles" referred to 
in paragraph 156 of the Executive Director's report should have been overcome as 
soon as they arose, not years later. 

16. The current report on UNRWA (A/36/5/Add.3) showed an improvement in cash 
management, but a significant amount of cash was still being kept in accounts 
bearing only nominal interest rates. Given the Agency's recognized financial 
difficulties, it was most unfortunate that substantial losses of commodities, 
representing an important asset which ought to be properly safeguarded, had taken 
place. His delegation noted that appropriate administrative action had been taken 
against those concerned, but hoped that appropriate safeguards and control 
procedures would also be instituted to help prevent similar losses in the future. 
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17. As the Board of Auditors recommended, the UNDP Administration should intensify 
its efforts to exchange the non-convertible currencies it held for readily usable 
currencies, and the Governments concerned should play a role in resolving the 
problem. His delegation also supported the recommendation that the approval of 
contracts ex post facto should be reduced to a minimum. 

18. His delegation endorsed the recommendation made by the Board of Auditors in 
its 1979 report on UNHCR (A/35/5/Add.5) that the Office should strengthen its 
internal audit coverage. Although United States support for the High 
Commissioner's important work was not in question, his delegation was disappointed 
that no progress had been made in relation to the audit prior to the preparation of 
the Board's report for 1980. He requested information on the current status of 
efforts to improve audit coverage and on the problem of the long playing record 
scheme. 

19. His delegation also noted the concern expressed by the Board over 
UNICEF's over-production of greeting cards. The continuing pattern of 
substantial over-production should be minimized in order to curtail costs. 

20. Mr. ALBANO (Philippines) commented that the audited financial statements from 
the six specialized agencies had been transmitted to the President of the General 
Assembly at least three months before the start of the current session. They and 
the related reports of the Board of Auditiors, however, had only become available 
to the Fifth Committee on 28 September, 13 days after the start of the session. He 
wished that they had been circulated earlier, in order to minimize wasted time. 

21. Although the "systems-based auditing" used by the Board of Auditors was in 
keeping with article XII of the Fir.ancial Regulations, there appeared to be lacunae 
and overlaps in the audit coverage provided by the Internal Audit Division and t~e 
Board of Auditors. He wondered, therefore, whether the Board of Auditors would be 
in favour of replacing the current systems-based approach by a "comprehensive 
audit", including audits not only of economy and efficiency but also of programme 
results, and, if it was felt that such an approach could help to maximize the use 
of scarce United Nations resources, whether there were changes that might be 
introduced forthwith. 

22. There were glaring variations in the format and contents of the financial 
statements in the reports under review. While the various agencies had different 
objectives and purposes, the components of their accounts were substantially the 
same. He wondered whether the ~rd of Auditors thought it necessary to standardize 
the format and contents of those statements and, if so, whether it would be 
necessary to prepare a model for that purpose. 

23. He asked whether the UNDP Administration had reviewed the effectiveness of its 
current arrangements for cash custodianship and investment, and, if so, what its 
findings and recommendations were. In any event, it would be well to be consistent 
in the matter of custodianship and investment functions, which should be made to 
apply to the whole United Nations system. 
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24. He would like to know what methods, if any, had been developed to dispose 
profitably of surplus UNICEF greeting cards. 

25. ACABQ had not commented on the Board's report on the UNITAR accounts, but 
UNITAR'S financial statemtent (A/36/5/Add.4) indicated that something was 
definitely wrong with the financial management of the Institute. He wondered 
whether, in addition to the weaknesses in controls it had identified, the Board had 
attempted to identify specific problem areas. If it had not yet made the attempt, 
it should perhaps consider undertaking a comprehensive audit. 

26. Mr. ALI (Bangladesh) said that his delegation would be interested to hear the 
findings of the review by the UNDP Administration of existing arrangements for the 
custodianship and investment of UNDP funds, but agreed with the Advisory 
Committee's recommendation that any proposal to change those arrangements should be 
submitted first to ACABQ for review. It would also appreciate information on the 
current status of the Integrated Systems Improvement Project (ISIP). 

27. His delegation believed it was extremely important to prevent any anomalies or 
negligence in the approval of contracts ex post facto, and had noted the comments 
by the Board of Auditors and the UNDP Administration in that regard. 

28. Be fully agreed with the views of ACABQ (A/36/480, para.8) on the need for an 
expeditious review of UNICEF's existing accounts plan and coding systems. He was 
concerned at the over-production of UNICEF greeting cards in three consecutive 
years, and felt that a conservative estimate of expected sales should be made in 
order to cut down costs and wastage. 

29. While UNRWA should intensify its efforts to collect unpaid pledges, his 
delegation hoped that the international community would come forward with 
assistance to the Agency in carrying out its programmes, to which Bangladesh 
attached great importance. It was concerned that the planned levels of expenditure 
had not been reached in the Agency's three main programmes - education services, 
health services and relief services - owing to insufficient income from voluntary 
contributions. It agreed with the Board that, if special circumstances made it 
necessary to amend original budget estimates without first consulting the Agency's 
Advisory Commission, the pertinent financial regulations should be revised rather 
than violated. Furthermore, it agreed that the Agency's system of storage and 
inventory controls should be strengthened to minimize the loss of commodities, as 
should reporting procedures in order to ensure that reports were submitted promptly 
when Agency property was lost, stolen or went missing. 

30. He trusted that steps would be taken swiftly to correct the weaknesses in 
project management by UNFPA which the Board of Auditors had mentioned, and felt 
that inventory control should be strengthened and the Fund's financial rules 
complied with. 

31. Mr. TALL (United Nations Development Programme) said that one of the subjects 
that had attracted the most attention was the accumulation of non-convertible 
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currencies. It was expected that 1981 would show a reduction of some several 
million dollars in holdings of such currencies. The increase in UNDP holdings of 
non-convertible currencies had resulted from the addition of one specific 
currency, accounting for the equivalent of more than $7 million. Unfortunately, 
the Administrator's efforts to exchange that currency for other usable currencies 
had been unsuccessful. UNDP was continuing its efforts to solve the problem, and 
it was hoped that in 1981 an additional amount of approximately $1 million in that 
currency would be exchanged for readily usable currencies. As its session in 
June, the Governing Council had considered a broad range of questions relating to 
non-convertible currencies, including proposed new financial regulations, but a 
proposal by the Administrator that non-convertible currencies be used in the field 
of fisheries had not been accepted. 

32. With regard to outstanding contributions, the latest information on 
contributions for 1980 and earlier years showed a substantial improvement in the 
total amounts collected. The total amount of outstanding contributions to UNDP as 
at the end of September was less than $4 million and, outstanding contributions to 
other funds administered by UNDP had also been substantially reduced. Amounts 
receivable under cost-sharing arrangements were usual~y relatively high as a 
result of the Governing Council's directive that general resources should not be 
used to finance cost-sharing activities. The amounts indicated as outstanding 
reflected the rephasing of activities and the consequent rescheduling of 
payments. In any event, the approximate amount of $20 million shown as 
outstanding for 1980 and earlier years did not reflect any actual disbursement of 
funds for project activities. The outstanding contributions to the various trust 
funds had been reduced substantially from approximately $24 million to less than 
$10 million. He would, however, be less than candid if he did not express the 
Administrator's deep concern over the substantial amount of contributions 
outstanding. In previous years, that situation had not given rise to 
difficultieSJ however, as the Programme entered a period of financial stringency, 
it would not have substantial cash holdings, and the Administration might be 
forced to dip into the operational reserve to meet its current obligations. The 
Governing Council at its recent session had appealed to Governments to pay all 
amounts that were due as soon as possible and to make future payments on time. 

33. The representative of Italy had inquired why contributions for 1981 had been 
recorded in the accounts for 1980. The amounts in question had been included for 
information and in the interests of full disclosure. They had not been included 
in the amounts receivable in the balance sheet. 

34. With regard to the custodianship of UNDP funds, he drew attention to 
paragraph 58 of the financial report (A/36/5/Add.l, sect. I), in which it was 
indicated that UNDP planned to review the matter in consultation with the United 
Nations. That review had not yet been carried out, but the results would be 
reported to the Advisory Committee and to the Governing Council at its session in 
June 1982. 

35. The UNDP Administration was fully cognizant of the situation with regard to 
the post facto approval of contracts. In 1980 only 10 per cent of all contracts 
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had been dealt with in that manner, accounting for only 3 per cent of the monetary 
value of all submissions to the Contracts Committee. So far in 1981, the number 
of contracts approved on a post facto basis had been halved. Thus, while the 
situation was not ideal, it had improved substantially. The Administration was 
also reviewing several possible measures to reduce such cases to a minimum, 
including increasing the number of meeting of the Contracts Committee. 

36. Delays in the renewal of staff contracts, to which several members had 
referred, were sometimes unavoidable. Review bodies had to have all the relevant 
information hefore them, including the performance review, report, and in many 
cases the delays were the result of the late submission of such information. 
Efforts were being made to eliminate such delays. 

37. The representatives of India, the Philippines and Bangladesh had requested 
information on the current status of the Integrated Systems Improvement Project, 
begun in late 1977. The Administration had encountered far more difficulties in 
developing the systems than originally envisaged, which had resulted in a 
potential increase in the time and money which had to be allocated to it. A 
number of the systems• such as the programme and project management system, were 
already fully operational and the most important of them - the cash-management 
system - had already passed through the most difficult stages in its development 
and was expected to be fully operational by the end of the year. 

38. Lastly, the representative of India had asked about UNDP investment policy. 
The Administration of UNDP preferred to use the term "placement of funds" because 
the Programme's resources must be readily available for operational purposes. 
Consequently, funds were rarely invested for periods of more than two years. The 
amount of investment benefiting developing countries had been increased in recent 
years and totalled some $30 million. UNDP would make every effort to continue 
that trend in the future, although liquidity problems might make it necessary to 
reduce the amounts available for such investment. 

39. Mr. ADACHI (United Nations Children's Fund) replying to inquiries concerning 
the procedure for the use of experts and consultants, said that, after carrying 
out a review of the matter, the Administration of UNICEF had recently issued a new 
administrative instruction, with effect from 1 October 1981. 

40. With res to the status of the Greeting Card Operation sales offices in the 
field, he said that UNICEF normally marketed its greeting cards through national 
committees. However, in some countries where there was a potential market but no 
or few voluntary organizations, UNICEF had found it necessary to act as its own 
agent. The situation of those field offices was kept under constant review in 
order to reduce operating and administrative costs, and in one such office a major 
reorganization had been carried out, including a reduction in the staff. 

41. Referring to comments on the feasibility of introducing a single consolidated 
statement for all UNICEF accounts, he recalled that the Joint Inspection Unit had 
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concluded, after studying the matter, that, owing to the character of the Greeting 
Card Operation, it was not possible to present unified accounts for all UNICEF 
activities. The Executive Board had already approved the budget for the Greeting 
Card Operation for the period from May 1981 to April 1982, and had not made any 
changes in the budgeting procedures. However, the Administration would consider 
the matter further, although it was convinced that there were major difficulties 
involved. 

42. Turning to comments on UNICEF's accounting and coding systems, he thanked the 
representative of India for having mentioned the Comptroller's request for an 
additional post in that connexion. The Executive Director considered the 
auditor's suggestions for refinements to be valid and constructive. Some of the 
suggested refinements were already being introduced and would be in operation by 
the end of the year. Others however, such as the unification of the coding 
systems, were major projects requiring considerable time and effort on the part of 
both the accounting and the EDP section. Moreover, the Greeting Card Operation 
and UNIPAC had specific technical requirements which were reflected in their 
individual operational accounting systems, and total unification of all three 
UNICEF accounts was not feasible. The introduction of the recommended changes 
would also affect the accounting services in the field, which reported to 
headquarters in New York. Other urgent demands on the accounting services, such 
as the change-over to biennial budgeting and the introduction of refinements in 
the accounting system to provide new information required as a result of the 
fast-changing financial situation, had resulted in an increased workload. 
Accordingly, UNICEF was unable to specify a date by which all the Board's 
recommendations would be in effect, but he assured the Board and members of the 
Committee that their suggestions would be accorded high priority by the UNICEF 
Administration. 

43. Replying to the representative of Ghana on the question of the recording of 
budgetary obligations of the Greeting Card Operation, he said that for the 1980 
season all unliquidated obligations had been included as expenses incurred for the 
current budget campaign year, with the exception of the cost of raw materials, 
which had been charged initially to an inventory account. The cost of raw 
materials that entered the production process ·was subsequently charged against the 
related budgetary expense account. To change that method, as recommended by the 
Board, would require further study and steps to adapt the present cost-accounting 
system to the accounting system for recording unliquidated obligations. UNICEF 
considered that the income and the expenditure for the shopping bag and flag stamp 
programmes should be handled separately and shown in the financial statements as 
other income. 

44. With regard to the prepayment of a bidder, he said that UNICEF made every 
effort to avoid such payments and considered that it was imprudent to include in 
invitations to tender bids any mention of the possibility of advance payment. The 
case referred to the Board had occured at a time when paper and paper products had 
been in short supply, and the prior approval of the Contracts Committee had been 
sought and obtained. 
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45. On the over-production of greeting cards, which had been referred to by many 
delegations, he noted that that problem was inherent in the greeting card industry 
as a whole and that reducing over-production was a major challenge to the UNICEF 
Administration. The Greeting Card Operation required between 15 and 18 months of 
lead time for deliveries to all European countries. By the time the results of 
the previous campaign were known, some 90 per cent of the following year's 
distribution would have already been ordered by the national committees. 
Moreover, the impact of the International Year of the Child had added to the 
difficulties of forecasting market requirements. Further steps had been taken in 
co-operation with the national committees to reduce excess production. Initial 
distribution would be reduced from 100 per cent to 80 per cent of sales, the total 
distribution by national committees would not exceed 120 per cent of sales 
forecasts, national committees must indicate substitute designs in the event that 
stocks were not sufficient to meet orders for specific designs, national 
committees would be required to establish improved controls over consignee orders 
and provide more concise information on stocks on consignment. In addition, the 
Greeting Card Operation intended to expand its in-house production to increase 
flexibility and reduce the risk of over-production. Every effort would be made to 
improve sales forecasting and sell unsold cards in subsequent campaigns. It 
should be borne in mind that income lost as a result of failure to supply the 
market generally exceeded losses through over-production. 

46. With regard to the supply of workmen to UNIPAC, he drew attention to the 
observations of the Executive Director (A/36/5/Add.2, sect. IV). 

47. Government contributions received or pledged were reflected in Schedules 1 
and 2, while contributions receivable appeared in Schedule 5. Contributions 
receivable were regularly collected, and so far there had been no defaulting on 
pledges. As at the end of 1980, the total amount of contributions receivable from 
Governments had been $23 million and that amount had been reduced to 
$1.6 million. There had been delays in th payment of 1981 contributions, however, 
and it was to be hoped that that was only a temporary aberration. Contributions 
from non-governmental organizations were also speedily paidJ the amount receivable 
as at the end of 1980, $22 million, had been reduced to $1.5 million. 

48. Holdings in currency of limited usability had amounted to approximately 
$8.8 million at the end of 1980, compared with an average of $10 to $11 million in 
recent years. Such currencies did not accumulate but were regularly spent, and 
the balance held at the end of 1980 was fully committed for expenditure. 

49. UNICEF incurred programme and administrative expenses in various currencies, 
and each field office had its own bank accounts. Investments in the field were 
made if there was a temporary surplus of funds, as was done regularly in, for 
example, India, Pakistan and Bangladesh. The placement of funds was carried out 
having regard to UNICEF'S operational requirements and the criteria of safety and 
liquidity. 
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so. Mr. LAHLOU (Morocco) asked whether UNICEF considered itself to be bound by 
the decisions of the General Assembly on personnel questions, especially 
resolution 33/143, and, if so, whether a breakdown of UNICEF staff by nationality 
could be provided. 

51. He noted that, while the meetings of the Executive Board and its Programme 
Committee were open to observers, those of the Committee on Administration and 
Finance were not. He could not understand the rationale for that situation, which 
made it impossible for former members of the Executive Board to follow the Board's 
consideration of suggestions and proposals they had made during their tenure as 
members. 

52. Mr. ADACHI (United Nations Children's Fund) said that, at its forthcoming 
special session, the Executive Board would consider a proposal that its Committee 
on Administration and Finance should meet as a committee of the whole. That, it 
would seem, would permit observers to attend its meetings. He would however, 
discuss the matter further with relevant officials, as well as the question of the 
position of UNICEF with regard to the General Assembly's decisions on personnel 
questions, he would report back to the Committee at a later stage. 

53. Mr. MILES (United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees 
in the Near East) explained that, in keeping with the Board of Auditors' 
recommendation regarding prior consultation with its Advisory Commission, action 
had been initiated with the Secretary-General to amend the financial regulations 
in order to meet the special circumstances which gave rise to frequent amendments 
to the original budget estimates. 

54. The Board and a number of delegations had commented on the Agency's failure 
to achieve its planned level of expenditure in its three main programmes. The 
reason for that was an insufficiency of contributions, the problem was therefore 
more of a substantive than an accounting nature. In that connexion, he thanked 
the representatives of Jordan, Morocco and Bangladesh for their appeal to Member 
States to put the Agency's funding on a sounder footing. 

55. He was happy to report that, since the preparation of the financial accounts, 
most outstanding pledges had been paid, only-$8 million remaining unpaid for 1980 
and some $1 million for the years prior to that. Nevertheless, on behalf of the 
Commissioner-General, he assured the Committee that everything possible would be 
done to ensure that pledges were made good as quickly as possible. 

56. He likewise hastened to assure members that the deficiencies noted by the 
Board of Auditors in the Agency's inventory control were by no means indicative of 
the system as a whole. Strict control was maintained over large quantities of 
commodities and medical supplies, and losses were minimal. In the first instance 
quoted by the Board of Auditors, the situation had arisen because conditions in 
Lebanon made distribution impossible. In the second, the loss in transit was 
caused by circumstances beyond the Agency's control and had been covered by 
insurance. In the third case, human error was responsibleJ the staff member 
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concerned had been reprimanded. Though multiple safeguards were built into 
inventory control, no system could be entirely tmmune to human error, and the 
Commissioner-General would continue to pay particular attention to making 
improvements wherever possible. 

57. A comment had been made about the significant sums in low interest-bearing 
accounts. With a large staff spread over five fields of operation and with large 
financial commitments significant funds had to be readily available for payment of 
salaries and obligations. However, seldom were more than 2 to 3 per cent of total 
funds in low interest-accounts. 

58. Be assured the Board of Auditors that the Agency was carefully considering 
all the comments it had made, the observations made in the course of the current 
debate would also be taken into account. 

59. Mr. LUCAS (United Nations Institute for Training and Research), referring to 
the comments that had been made about the budget deficit, said that, in response 
to a request from the Institute, the General Assembly had decided in 1980 
(resolution 35/53 B) to make a grant-in-aid to cover the 1980 deficit. At that 
time the Institute had been asked to reduce the estimated deficit of $646,000 for 
1981. In September 1981 the Board of Trustees had approved revised budget 
estimates for 1981, which had reduced the deficit to $312,000, and a balanced 
budget for 1982. 

60. The Institute was giving serious consideration to the reports of both the 
internal and external auditors, as well as to the implementation of the 
recommendations of the Joint Inspection Unit and of the Administrative Management 
Service. However, it was impossible to reduce the 1981 deficit entirely because, 
while contributions had remained at the same level since 1978, salary, travel and 
other costs had increased. Plans were afoot to reduce the Institute's staff and 
expenditure in order to achieve a balanced budget in 1982. 

61. Mr. PAPENDORP (United States of America) requested replies to his specific 
questions. 

62. The CHAIRMAN said that since the representative of the Institute had not been 
present when the representative of the United States had raised his questions, he 
would give him an opportunity to reply at the next meeting. 

63. Mr. GORDON-LENNOX (Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for 
Refugees) said that, with his responsibility for programmes totalling 
$500 million, the High Commissioner greatly appreciated the constructive 
counsel of the Board of Auditors and the guidance of the Advisory Committee. 
Every effort would be made to implement all the recommendations and to follow 
the suggestions made by members of the Fifth Committee. 

64. With respect to unliquidated obligations, members would note from paragraph 19 
of the report of the Board of Auditors (A/36/5/Add.5, sect. I) that a number of 
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steps had been taken to improve the project management system. Unliquidated 
projects at year's end had been reduced by almost 20 per cent over the past four 
years. 

65. In addition to the project management system, a number of controls had been 
introduced which had helped considerably in achieving an upward trend in the rate 
of liquidation. There were a number of reasons why unliquidated balances were 
maintained; in many cases, in accordance with established practice, final payments 
on projects were withheld pending receipt of a satisfactory financial statement. 
That reflected the project management problems of implementing agencies rather 
than non-performance of planned activities. However, measures would continue to 
be taken to strengthen the project management capability of those agencies, 
particularly when they belonged to Governments. 

66. Where contributions in kind were concerned, amounts obligated could not be 
considered liquidated until officially certified receipts had been presented by 
the receiving agencies. There again, non-liquidation was not a reflection of 
non-implementation by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). 
Sanetimes certified receipts arrived long after the goods had been delivered, and 
sometimes late delivery was the fault of the donors. In a few case~, reports of 
unliquidated balances did indicate that projects had not been implemented 
according to plan, but the difficulties were in most cases the result of the low 
level of development of the countries in which UNHCR was operating or of internal 
political and civil instability. In order to ensure further control and 
monitoring of project expenditure and implementation, and particularly to ensure 
that unliquidated obligations were maintained only where there was valid 
justification, periodic reviews of projects took place four times a year on the 
basis of computer print-outs of the status of each project. 

67. The problem of the financing of UNHCR administrative costs mentioned by the 
representative of Japan had been covered in detail in document A/AC.96/577/Add.l, 
which had been submitted at the thirty-first session of the Executive Committee. 
At the initiative of the Executive Committee, a joint survey had been conducted by 
the Secretary-General and the High Commissioner on which to base recommendations 
for the allocation of administrative costs between the regular budget of the 
United Nations and voluntary funds. Discussions were under way with the Office of 
Financial Services in order to reach a mutually agreed solution. 

68. Substantial progress had been made in strengthening the internal audit 
service in co-operation with the United Nations Office at Geneva, where a focal 
point had been created. In addition, four extra posts had been made available to 
the internal audit service. 

69. The long-playing record scheme had proved a disappointment both to 
UNHCR and to the record company, since royalties had not been up to expectations. 
Up-to- date accounts had been submitted and some further small sums were trickling 
in. The record company considered the royalty payments as an outright gift to the 
cause of refugees, since the company had incurred substantial losses in the scheme. 
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70. Finally, note had been taken of the observations on the control of 
administrative expenditurep he could assure the Committee that appropriate steps 
were being taken to comply with all the recommendations. 

AGENDA ITEM 106: SCALE OF ASSESSMENTS FOR THE APPORTIONMENT OF THE EXPENSES OF 
THE UNITED NATIONS: REPORT OF THE CX>MMI'l"l'EE ~. CONTRIBUTI~S (A/36/11 and Add .1) 

71. Mr. ALI (Chainnan, Committee on Contributions), introducing the report of the 
Committee on Contributions (A/36/11 and Add.l), said that a second addendum would 
be issued in due course showing voluntary contributions to the United Nations 
Environment Programme, that information not having been received in time to be 
included in the first addendum. 

72. At its forty-first session, the Committee on Contributions had continued to 
examine ways and means of increasing the fairness and equity of the scale of 
assessments pursuant to General Assembly resolution 34/6 B. In the course of its 
re-examination of the extremely complex and controversial methodological aspects 
of its work, it had, of course, taken into account the observations made by 
members of the Fifth Committee at the thirty-fifth session. 

73. In response to paragraph 2 (a) of General Assembly resolution 34/6 B, the 
Committee had considered the application of a schedule of percentage limits or 
percentage points limits to the machine scale based on national income and related 
statistics for the period 1973-1979 as a method of avoiding excessive variations 
of individual rates of assessment between two successive scales. The Secretariat 
had furnished some illustrations and some members had also suggessted an 
alternative schedule of percentage limits. Two distinct schools of thought had 
emerged. One believed that the setting of a percentage limit was too mechanistic 
and arbitrary and would lead to a distortion of the capacity to pay. It had been 
recalled that in response to resolution 31/95 A, the statistical base period had 
been extended from 3 to 7 years, a solution which it had been felt would best 
reduce the effects of short-tenn economic fluctuations. The second had considered 
the introduction of limits to be a means of dampening excessive variations and 
achieving greater fairness and equity in the scale of assessments. The setting of 
limits was considered all the more necessary in that national income was still 
being used as the sole indicator of relative capacity to pay. 

74. Since the Committee had been unable to agree on the criteria for defining 
what was meant by excessive or extreme variations in rates of assessment, it had 
decided that the question should be reviewed at its next session. 

75. Another topic considered by the Committee was that of economic and social 
indicators of the capacity to pay. It had had before it seven leading economic 
and social indicators selected by the Committee for Development Planning to 
supplement per capita national income for the purposes of identifying the least 
developed countries. However, it had been noted that certain indicators were nat 
available for certain countries or, when they were available, they were not 
comparable between countries because of differing statistical systems, concepts 
and so forth. 
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76. The Committee had further noted that the relative rankings of the countries 
showed a remarkable consistency irrespective of whether the criterion used was the 
per capita national income or a composite indicator which was derived as a 
weighted average of the ranking of per capita national income and the remaining 
seven indicators. After an extensive examination of the relevancy of those 
indicators as additional measurements of the capacity to pay, the Committee had 
concluded that they could not at present be used in a systematic way to measure 
capacity to pay, but that they would be useful to some extent in the review of 
individual cases. 

77. The Committee had again studied the low per capita income allowance 
formula as a means of adjusting national income data. In discussing the 
effects on the scale of assessments of different variants of the allowance 
formula ranging from a per capita income of $1,800 to one of $2,500 and a maximum 
percentage reduction from 50 to 75 per cent. The number of percentage points 
shifted from countries below the dollar limit to those above the dollar limit 
would be 6.6 per cent using the $1,800/70 per cent variant, 7.1 per cent using the 
current formula of $1,800/75 per cent and 9.2 per cent for the $2,500/75 per cent 
variant. In dollar terms, based on the 1981 budget of $650 million, it would be a 
shift of $44 million taking the $1,800/70 per cent variant and $61 million taking 
the $2,500/75 per cent variant. The Committee further examined the impact of the 
application of those variants on selected countries; all the relevant statistical 
tables were included in its report. Such a shift in the assessment burden would 
affect primarily the so-called middle income countries which would receive 
considerable relief if the ceiling was shifted upwards from $1,800 to $2,500. 7he 
industrialized countries would likewise be affected in that they would have to 
absorb an increasing amount of the relief. The countries currently assessed at or 
close to the 0.01 per cent rate would remain virtually unaffected. Sane members 
held the view that the low per capita income allowance formula needed to be 
adjusted because the figure of $1,800 fixed in 1976 no longer reflected the 
current situation. As members were divided on the issue, the Committee had 
decided to examine it at its next session when it would have up-to-date national 
income data available in connexion with its general review of the scale of 
assessments. 

78. Another aspect of the problem of determining a fair and equitable scale of 
assessments discussed by the Committee on Contributions was the comparability of 
the System of National Accounts (SNA) used by the market economies and the System 
of Material Balances of the National Economy (MPS) used by the centrally-planned 
economies. Thanks to a study the Committee had before it on actual links between 
the levels of SNA and ~IPS estimates for 10 countries, it had been possible to 
conclude that good progress had been made in reconciling the two systems of 
national accounting. 

79. In its consideration of price changes and their effects on the comparability 
of national income statistics, the Committee had examined a survey, covering all 
Member States, on changes in prices and exchange rates and on the relative 
development of national income for the period 1973-1979 relative to the base 
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period of 1971-1977. It had noted that inflation could distort the measurement of 
capacity to pay if it was not compensated by an appropriate change in exchange 
rates. In view of the complexities involved, and taking into consideration that 
there was no set pattern of relations between domestic inflation rates and changes 
in exchange rates, the Committee had concluded that it was impossible, at present, 
to develop a systematic and precise method to take changes in price levels and 
exchange rates into account in determining the scale of assessments. However, it 
believed that the data could be very useful as a basis for mitigation in 
individual cases where relatively large price movements occurred. 

80. As in the case of leading economic and social indicators, detailed analysis 
of national wealth data covering 60 countries showed that, for some time to come, 
it would be impossible to have meaningful comparable data on national wealth 
estimates owing to discrepancies in asset, sector and period coverage. 

81. The Committee had also devoted considerable time to evaluating the effects of 
altering the statistical base period in the scale of assessments. It had studied 
the variants of machine scale with average national income data for periods of 
1 year and 3, 5, 7, 9, and 11 years. Some members continued to believe that a 
shorter period would best reflect economic realities, and hence the capacity to 
pay of individual countries, while others maintained that a base period of 11 to 
15 years would lead to greater fairness and equity in estimating capacity to pay. 
The Committee had agreed that the evaluation of the effect of altering the 
statistical base period was highly instructive and that there should be a further 
review at the next session. 

82. Finally, the Committee on Contributions had recommended rate~ of assessment 
for new Member States admitted in 1980 and had considered the question of the 
application of Article 19 of the Charter in the case of one Member State. 

83. Mr. ABRASZEWSKI (Poland) referred members of the Committee to the decision 
taken at the thirty-third session of the General Assembly (A/C.5/33/SR.3, para.l5) 
on the initiative of his delegation, and said that he was again proposing that the 
Fifth Committee should submit a full report to the General Assembly on 
agenda item 106 reflecting the position of Member States, given the importance of 
the scale of assessments fn,- .;t1_1_ '1•-~·n:1=~-:-.; ):: the United Nations. 

84. Mr. EL-HOUDERI (Libyan Arab Jamahirya) supported that proposal. 

85. Mr. PAPENDORP (United States of America) said that his delegation would like 
time to consider the Polish proposal before a decision was taken. 

86. The CHAIRMAN said that he saw no reason to delay. If he heard no objection, 
he would take it that, as an exceptional measure, the Committee wi:3ht'!•l, to r.:eport 
in full to the plenary Assembly on its discussions under agenda item 106. 

87. It was so decided. 

The meeting rose at 1 p.m. 




